May 31, 2023, the U.S. House of Representatives passed H.R. 3746, known as the Fiscal Responsibility Act of 2023, by a vote of 314 to 117. The bill now advances to the Senate, where it is expected to pass.
This legislation would suspend the debt ceiling until January 1, 2025, establish new discretionary government spending limits, expand work requirements for certain federal programs and rescind unobligated funds that were provided to address the COVID-19 pandemic. The following are key provisions included in H.R. 3746
Federal Student Loan Repayment Will Resume. This legislation codifies and ends the pandemic moratorium on federal student loan repayments, meaning that payments and accrual of interest on these loans will soon be reinstated. Under this legislation, federal student loan payments would resume “Sixty days after June 30, 2023.”

43.8 million borrowers have federal student loan debt—and the average federal student loan debt balance for these individuals is $37,338. According to SHRM’s 2022 Talent Trends Survey, 60% of employers offer tuition assistance as a benefit. Of those, 94% do so to improve employee retention, and 90% offer it to enhance their competitiveness when recruiting new talent.

Through the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act, employers can make contributions of up to $5,250 per employee annually toward student loan assistance without raising the employee’s gross taxable income until 2025. SHRM led the effort to include this provision in the CARES Act in 2020 and has long championed policies that allow employers to offer education assistance programs relevant to the modern workforce.
· Click here to access SHRM resources on how to draft a student loan assistance policy for your organization.
Unused COVID-19 Funds are Rescinded. Approximately $27 billion in funds that were appropriated to federal agencies to address the pandemic but were unspent will be returned to the federal government. The COVID-19 pandemic public health emergency (PHE), which enabled many of these benefits, officially ended on May 11.
